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Transportation Planning Process: The Case of the 
Chicago Region 

CLAIRE E. McKNIGHT, ED J. CHRISTOPHER, and DAVID A. ZAVATTERO 

ABSTRACT 

In the 6-county northeastern Illinois region, efforts to involve the private 
transportation sector in the public transportation planning process have advanced 
further than in most other areas. The formation of the Metropolitan Transportation 
Association, the purpose of which is to promote private sector involvement in the 
planning process, is a unique event that has led to this region being in the 
forefront of this issue. Presented in this paper are the historical background of 
transportation in the region and a description of the evolution of private in­
volvement in the planning process. Experience in the Chicago region indicates that 
there are several issues that need to be resolved, such as the role that private 
operators should have in the process, the organization of the pr iv ate operators 
to ensure balance and equitable representation, and the organization of efforts 
to fund the private operators. The paper concludes with recommendations for other 
regions attempting or contemplating a public or private cooperative planning 
process. 

There has been great interest in involving the pri­
vate transportation sector in public transportation. 
Most of the emphasis has been on the private opera­
tion of public transportation, but there has also 
been a federal-level policy directive (!_) and two 
recent Urban Mass Transportation Administration 
(UMTA) decisions (referred to in a letter from J.P. 
Ettinger of UMTA to a grantee on July 19, 1985) 
stressing the importance of private sector input to 
the transportation planning process. In the 6-county 
northeastern Illinois region [i.e., the Chicago 
standard metropolitan statistical area (SMSA) l, ef­
forts to involve the private sector in transportation 
planning have advanced further than in most other 
areas. Thus, a review of the efforts in this region 
can benefit other areas by presenting the prospects 
and problems of such involvement. 

Reviewed in this paper is the involvement of the 
private transportation operators in the planning 
process for northeastern Illinois. In the first sec­
tion, some important background material is presented 
including the history of public transportation in 
the area, followed by a description of the private 
sector operators and an outline of the transportation 
planning process as it has evolved in the region. 
This review shows that private transportation opera­
tors have been involved in mass transportation, pub­
lic and private, throughout the area's history. How­
ever, the private operators involved in the early 
stages of the process were conventional mass transit 
firms (i.e., the operators of rail and fixed-route 
bus systems). Over the last century, these firms have 
been closely regulated, subsidized, and sometimes 
purchased outright by the public sector. Even when 
still privately owned or operated they have been 
closely identified with the public sector. 

The discussion in this paper is focused on a dif­
ferent group of private transportation providers: 
the taxi firms, charter bus operators, and limousine 
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companies. In the past, this group has tended to 
minimize its involvement with the public sector. In 
the last few years, this attitude has been reversed 
somewhat. The expansion of public transportation 
agencies into such areas as parattansit and special 
services has placed the public sector in competition 
with this group of private operators. As a result, 
these operators have viewed it as increasingly im­
portant that they, too, have input into the trans­
portation planning process. It has been suggested 
that greater use of such private operators could im­
prove transit services at a lower public cost (2). 

Following the background information is a s;ction 
that describes the organization of this "new" private 
sector and its efforts to become involved in the 
Chicago region's planning process. Contained in the 
next section is a description of the private sector's 
participation in the planning process and the ac­
tivities associated with its involvement to date. 
Also included is a discussion on the issues that are 
yet to be addressed and the future prospects of pri­
vate sector involvement. Finally, based on this 
experience, some recommendations and guidelines are 
offered for other regions integrating private opera­
tors into the transportation planning process. 

HISTORY OF PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION IN THE REGION 

Discussions concerning public responsibility for ur­
ban mass transportation in Chicago started in the 
mid-19th century. Still, the private sector built 
and operated in the street railways until the mid-
20th century. By the 1930s, however, all the surface 
lines and elevated companies were in receivership 
<ll . The public sector assumed the responsibility 
for operating mass transportation in Chicago with 
the formation of the Chicago Transit Authority (CTA) 
in 1945. Between 1947 and 1952, the CTA acquired all 
transit services in the city except commuter rail 
and formed a unified transl t system throughout Chi­
cago and its adjacent suburbs. The CTA has improved 
the system over the years, adding several rail lines 
and adjusting bus routes to reflect changes in travel 
patterns. 
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In the 1960s and early 1970s, the CTA began to 
experience financial difficulties as costs out­
stripped revenues. These problems eventually led to 
the formation of a regional organization with a 
greater capacity to solve them. The Northeastern 
Illinois Regional Transportation Authority (RTA) was 
formed in 1974 to pl.an, coordi nate, and fund mass 
transportation in the six counties of the Chicago 
SMSA (see Figure 1). The RTA was granted taxing power 
and responsibility for setting fares, planning a co­
ordinated transit system, and allocating subsidies 
among the actual operators. These operators included 
the CTA, several suburban bus operators, many of 
which were privately owned, and eight commuter rail 
companies, all of which were privately owned. 

To solve the continued financial problems that 
resulted in a dramatic fare increase in 19Bl and 
equally dramatic ridership losses, the RTA was re­
organized in 1983. The new organization consists of 
an oversight board and three service boards or 
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FIGURE 1 Chicago SMSA and transit services. 
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operating divisions: METRA, the Commuter Rail Divi­
sion, became responsible for the commuter rail lines; 
Pace, the Suburban Bus Division, was made responsible 
for the bus and paratransit operations in suburban 
Cook County as well as in the five collar counties; 
and the CTA continued its responsibility for the 
system it operated before the reorganization of the 
RTA. All four entities (RTA, METRA, Pace, and CTA) 
have their own policy boards. Under the reorganiza­
tion, the RTA' s role is primarily to allocate sub­
sidies and provide financial oversight of the three 
operating divisions. 

Although the RTA, through the service boards, 
operates the majority of transit services, there has 
been a history of providing some of this service with 
private contractors. METRA has purchase-of-service 
agreements with five of the original rail operators, 
and Pace contracts out feeder bus routes, paratransit 
service, and some local bus systems. The CTA recently 
signed contracts with four private operators to pro-
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vide demand-responsive service for disabled individ­
uals unable to access CTA main-line fixed-route ser­
vice. 

PRIVATE SECTOR TRANSPORTATION IN THE 
CHICAGO REGION 

In the Chicago metropolitan area, the private trans­
portation sector includes at least 150 taxi com­
panies, 210 limousine companies, and 170 bus com­
panies. Added to these is a large but less 
well-defined group of companies that offers a vari­
ety of services such as dial-a-ride and vanpooling. 
Finally ,there are a number of organizations repre­
senting private sector labor including taxi and bus 
drivers. When taken together, these diverse groups, 
companies, and labor organizations make up the 
private sector. (Note that the best available 
estimate places the region's private fleet at over 
8, DOD vehicles, which contrasts sharply with about 
3,0DO buses and 1,800 rail cars operated by the 
three public operators.) 

Private operators offer an array of services 
ranging from completely private service arrangements 
to contractual agreements with the public sector. 
For example, private taxi operators may be organized 
as associations, cooperatives, or closely held com­
panies. Some operate a strictly street-hail business, 
while others offer telephone dispatch services or 
some comb ination of both. Conunon taxi driver ar­
rangements include conunission drivers, lease drivers, 
and owner-operators. 

The livery and the bus sectors of the industry 
are also characterized by many companies offering a 
variety of services and working in all types of 
operating environments. The limousine industry is a 
significant resource in the Chicago region in terms 
of the number of companies, vehicles operated, and 
passengers carried. In addition to conventional 
livery service, the industry provides a major link 
between O'Hare Airport, which is located in Chicago, 
and the rapidly growing suburban markets, which are 
generating an increasing number of air passengers. 

THE CHICAGO AREA TRANSPORTATION PLANNING 
PROCESS 

Several agencies plan transportation in the Chicago 
region. Each of the three operating divisions of the 
RTA undertakes strategic and operations planning for 
their service areas, while the RTA plans for a co­
ordinated transit system. The Chicago Department of 
Public Works, responsible for maintaining the city's 
streets and highways and building its rail guideways, 
is involved in transportation planning within the 
city limits. The Illinois Department of Transporta­
tion, the Northeastern Illinois Planning Conunission, 
the Illinois Toll Highway Authority, and the planning 
and transportation departments for the individual 
counties and municipalities all do some transporta­
tion planning. When taken together, there are over 
300 public entities responsible for different ele­
ments of the region's master plan. 

These planning efforts are coordinated through 
the Chicago Area Transportation Study (CATS) , which 
is the metropolitan planning organization (MPO) for 
the region. The MPO is the forum through which all 
the decision makers responsible for public transpor­
tation investments and operations cooperatively 
decide on mutually acceptable transportation plans 
and programs for the region. It is through this pro­
cess that federally funded transportation programs 
are planned and implemented. As the MPO, CATS has 
the lead responsibility for preparing and endorsing 
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the region's Long Range Transportation Plan, the 
Five-year Transportation Improvement Program, the 
Annual Element for Transportation Investment, imple­
mentation studies in support of engineering and con­
struction activities, and the Unified Work Program 
for transportation planning. 

CATS was established late in 1955 by the city of 
Chicago, Cook County, and the State of Illinois, in 
cooperation with the u.s. Bureau of Public Roads 
(later reorganized into the FHWA). Originally, CATS 

was financed by these four sponsoring governmental 
entities and acted toward them in an advisory capac­
ity. CATS' s purpose was to develop a unified trans­
portation plan for the metropolitan area with a 1980 
target year. 

It was evident to the sponsors of CATS as early 
as 1957 that an expanding urban area with a shifting 
population requir ed continuous changes in the trans­
portation planning and policy process. With this in 
mind, the sponsors provided for a permanent planning 
agency capable of updating the region's plans while 
acting as planning staff to the supporting agencies 
and other local government entities. Once the origi­
nal transportation plan was published in 1962 <.:U , 
CATS was established as a continuing agency for 
planning an coordinating the region's transportation 
system. (Chicago was the first region to receive 
certification for meeting the "c3" requirements.) 

CATS is an unusual organization in that its di­
rection is set by several conunittees (similar to 
boards of directors) representing other agencies and 
interest groups . Heading up the conunittee structure 
is a policy committee (PC). The first PC was com­
prised of representatives of the four sponsoring 
governments with the Executive Director of CATS act­
ing as secretary. Since then, the PC has been ex­
panded from 4 to 2D voting members with the Executive 
Director of CATS acting as secretary. Figure 2 shows 
the expansion of the membership of the PC from its 
formation in 1955 to the present. [Note that (a) the 
u.s. Bureau of Public Roads was reorganized into the 
FHWA in 1955 under the u.s. Department of Transpor­
tation; (b) Commuter Railroads were replaced by the 
Commuter Rail Division in 1984 after the reorganiza­
tion of the RTA; and (c) Suburban Bus Operators were 
replaced by the Suburban Bus Division in 1984 after 
the reorganization of the RTA.) 

Assisting the PC and providing day-to-day guidance 
of the various agencies responsible for planning are 
the responsibilities of the Work Program Committee 
(WPC). Over the years, the WPC has developed into a 
cooperative planning and programming process in which 
all the agencies with transportation planning re­
sponsibilities are involved. Disputes and inconsis­
tencies between agencies and local jurisdictions are 
reviewed at this level. The WPC is currently composed 
of one member from each of the PC agencies plus rep­
resentatives of the following agencies: 

• The Chicago Department of Development and 
Planning 

• The Northwestern Indiana Regional Planning 
Commission, 

• The Division of Public Transportation, Illi­
nois Department of Transportation, 

• The Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, 
• The Illinois Department of Transportation-­

District l, 
• The Illinois-Indiana Bi-State Commission, and 
• The Chicago Area Transportation Study. 

There is also a Unified Work Program (UWP) Com­
mittee, which annually recommends to the PC and WCP 
the transportation-related planning activities to be 
performed in the region. The UWP is mandated as part 
of the MPO regulations (~).Members of the UWP Com-
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FIGURE 2 History of membership on the CATS PC. 

mi ttee include one representative from each of the 
following agencies: 

• The City of Chicago, 
• The Regional Transportation Authority, 
• The Chicago Transit Authority, 
• The Council of Mayors, 
• The collar counties (the five outlying coun­

ties of the SMSA) , 
• The Illinois Department of Transportation, and 
• The Northeastern Illinois Planning Commission. 

Traditionally, the seats on each of these commit­
tees have been held by staff from the member agencies 
responsible for highway and transit planning and 
programming. The WPC is supported by a series of 
standing advisory committees representing a broad 
spectrum of interests. Through the advisory conuuit­
tees, the planners, local mayors, operators, imple­
menters, special interest groups, and general public 
provide the input needed to shape a coordinated 
transportation system. Although most of the advisory 
committees grew out of specific concerns and inter­
ests, many have continued as an ongoing resource, 
ensuring that decisions are made in a climate of full 
participation. The current six advisory committees 
to the WPC are 

• Aviation, 
•: Freight Advisory, 
• Transportation Operations, 
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• Mobility Limited Advisory, and 
• Private Providers. 

In addition to these advisory committees, several 
subcommittees and task forces have been assembled 
whose purposes are more short-term in nature. These 
groups are formed as needed to address specific 
transportation issues. The Private Providers Commit­
tee (PPC) was originally formed as such a group. 
However, it became apparent from its first year's 
work that continuous participation by private opera­
tors was desirable. Thus, the PPC has become a 
permanent advisory committee. 

FORMATION OF THE METROPOLITAN ' TRANSPORTATION 
ASSOCIATION 

The Metropolitan Transportation Association (MTA) is 
an organization of private transportation providers 
established to coordinate private sector activities 
and to inform the public sector about private trans­
portation issues. The events leading to the organi­
zation of the private transportation operators in 
tl)e Chicago region started when the owners of . two 
private carriers, a taxi company and a bus company, 
approached the same consultant for advice on dealing 
with the public sector. Recognizing that the two 
businessmen had mutual interests, the consultant 
suggested that they meet and discuss these interests 
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over lunch. Because they found their discussions 
worthwhile, other lunches were organized involving 
additional private operators. Over the following 
year, several informal lunch meetings were held, with 
six to eight carriers represented. At first, there 
was no specific objective for these meetings. How­
ever, the businessmen soon discovered that they had 
common problems and concerns. 

The individual owners had differing motives for 
being interested in the public sector. Some owners 
felt that the public transportation agencies were 
encroaching on markets that had traditionally been 
served by the private sector. For instance, publicly 
owned dial-a-ride services were eroding the taxi 
business in several suburbs. Other owners were look­
ing for new markets. A few of the owners had less 
self-interested motives. They were concerned about 
how j;he public sector provided, operated, and, in 
particular, paid for public transit service. The 
media gave extensive coverage to transportation 
problems including the financial er is is leading to 
the 1983 reorganization of the RTA. As a result, much 
of the general public believed that the public 
transportation agencies were mismanaged or over­
politicized, or both. Several of the owners and man­
agers of the private transportation firms believed 
that they could provide better transportation at a 
lower cost. 

Eventually, the informational lunches led to the 
creation of a formal organization. The Metropolitan 
Transportation Association (MTA) was incorporated in 
July 1982. Its purposes were to increase the public 
sector's awareness of the private sector and to pro­
vide information to the public sector on the private 
sector's capabilities. MTA dues are $100 per year 
for an associate member and $1,000 per year to become 
a director with voting privileges. The MTA started 
with 14 members and, in the last 2 years, has ex­
panded to 20, 11 of whom are directors. 

During 1983, because some members of MTA wanted 
to take a more active role in soliciting public con­
tracts, they formed a second group called the Tra,tisit 
Service Corporation (TSCJ • TSC has eight members, 
all of whom are also members of the MTA. TSC's ftrst 
project wa·s to do a comparative cost study of several 
CTA bus routes showing the savings that the CTA could 
achieve by contracting for service r.ather than 
operating its own service (9). This study led to a 
TSC proposal to operate CTA""'j s special services for 
the disabled. Since that time, CTA has signed con­
tracts with four pr iv ate operators, including TSC, 
to operate its special services. 

In the meantime, MTA has continued as an informa­
tional organization. In April 198~, th.e MTA gave 
testimony before the Illinois House Transportation 
Committee concerning the private sector's role in 
the transportation planning process. The following 
April, MTA made a presentation at a locally sponsored 
forum on the same topic. In October 1984, an MTA 
member was a speaker at an UMTA-spons.ored conference 
on private and public involvement. In November, the 
governor of Illinois appointed an MTA member to a 
task force on transportation for individuals with 
disabilities. Because MTA has acted since its forma­
tion as a unified voice for the private transporta­
tion operators, it has received the attention and 
respect of the public sector. 

THE EVOLUTION OF PRIVATE SECTOR 
PARTICIPATION 

In March 1983, the MTA petitioned the CATS PC for 
membership. The By-Laws Subcommittee of the PC dis­
cussed the appropriateness of the MTA being a member 
of the PC, possible duplication with other interests, 
and the overall makeup of the PC. Members suggested 
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that if the MTA was to be considered an appropriate 
member, then other private interest groups, such as 
the Illinois Road Builders or the Chicago Motor Club, 
should also be considered. It was concluded that be­
cause the MTA represented service operators while 
the other organizations represented support to ser­
vice operators, the MTA should be considered for 
membership. The Chicago Motor Club and other consumer 
groups were felt to have input to the process through 
the Regional Council of Mayors, which represents the 
general public on the PC. 

The By-,Laws Subcommittee agreed that there was a 
need for input from private providers at the advisory 
level and recommended that a meeting be convened of 
the private for-profit and not-for-profit nonrail 
transit carriers. The purpose of the meeting would 
be to explain the transportation planning process 
and the role of CATS as the MPO. The attendees would 
be asked to appoint representatives to the Mobility 
Limited Advisory Committee and the Transportation 
Operations Committee. Through these committees, the 
private providers would have input to the process. 
The appointed representatives would report back to 
the other private providers at quarterly meetings if 
desired. The Subcommittee felt this level of invol­
vement would be appropriate for a 1-year trial 
period. After 1 year, pr iv ate provider input and 
participation would be evaluated to see if further 
involvement, such as WPC membership, would be war­
ranted. This approach is commonly used for agencies 
seeking membership on the PC (i.e., they are welcomed 
as observers for 1 year before becoming full voting 
members). 

In May 1983, the PC discussed the Subcommittee's 
recommendations. One member supported putting the 
MTA on the WPC as well as the advisory committees. 
Other PC members were concerned that it would be in­
appropriate to put the private operators on a com­
mit tee that they perceived as a gov er nmen ta 1 body. 
The PC finally voted to accept the Subcommittee 
recommendations, giving the private operators an ad­
visory role, but not a vote, on the policy and plan­
ning decisions. It was also decided that representa­
tives to the advisory committees should be chosen at 
a meeting of all private operators. Although MTA had 
initiated the effort to get private input into the 
planning process, the response of the CATS PC was to 
deal with all operators rather than a single asso­
ciation. 

In September 1983, CATS convened the first meeting 
of the private transportation providers. The invita­
tion list was assembled from regional telephone 
books. Invitations were sent to over 480 carries from 
the bus, taxi, and limousine industries. About 50 
people from private transportation firms attended 
the meeting at which representatives from CATS and 
RTA made presentations. CATS staff explained the 
transportation planning process and a model taxi 
ordinance that they had developed. The RTA represen­
tatives explained how new service was planned, RTA 
policy on using private c<jrr iers, and the process 
for bidding fixed-route and paratransit services. 

As the discussion progressed, it became apparent 
that many of the private operators felt that they 
still were not connected to the public planning pro­
cess. They raised several concerns about public 
decisions and programs that were being implemented 
and the impact of these decisions on their busi­
nesses. One person questioned whether the transpor­
tation planners really knew what problems faced the 
private operators. Many expressed the opinion that 
they should have some formal link to the planning 
process. 

To establish this link, a CATS representative 
proposed that the private operators begin functioning 
as an advisory committee within the planning process. 
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As a starting point, three ac tivities were proposed 
as follows: 

1. A Private Providers Steering Committee (the 
Steering Committee) to shape the direction and 
activity of the full committee. The full committee 
would continue to be composed of all the pr iv ate 
operators. 

2. Individual semi-annual meetings of all the 
operators and the full Steering Committee. 

3. A quarterly newsletter speaking to and rep­
resenting private carriers. The newsletter would 
provide a forum through which information affecting 
the carriers could routinely be disseminated. Sug­
gested items for the newsletter were articles cover­
ing the RTA's solicitation of bids, legislative 
changes, and other issues of relevance to the car­
riers. A bulletin has since been added for items of 
interest that cannot wait for a quarterly publica­
tion. 

It was clear from the first and subsequent meet­
ings that there were many issues facing the private 
operators. Bus and taxi firms were concerned about 
the opportunity to operate public systems through 
contractual agreements, municipal regulations, 
government interference, and public sector competi­
tion. The livery firms had two overwhelming concerns: 
traffic congestion and regulations at O'Hare Airport, 
and conflicting municipal regulations. Initially, 
this division of interests led to the objection that 
the discussions and meetings only held the attention 
of a few operators. 

At its first meeting in November 1983, the Steer­
ing Committee discussed the nature of the involvement 
that they, as private operators, should have in the 
planning process. In looking for some guidance or 
precedents, CATO staff revlt!Wt!U federal laws and 
regulations and contacted MPOs in other regions. They 
found that published federal policies encourage the 
involvement of private operators in the process but 
leave the structure of this involvement to local of­
ficials. A telephone survey of nine MPOs discovered 
no private involvement at the policy level or on a 
permanent basis, althoug~ several regions had orga­
nized task forces i nvolv ing private operators to 
address specific issues. 

The discussions at the first meeting of the 
Steering Committee ranged over many topics, including 
the following: 

• The nature of the influence that the Steering 
Committee might have in the planning process1 

• Problems inherent in allowing local uni ts of 
government to make spending decisions that are not 
cost-effective; 

• Private operator avoidance of the mass transit 
market because of the bureaucratic requirements and 
red tape; 

• Organization of the MTA and its efforts to 
influence spending policies given its ability to 
provide service at a substantial savings to the pub­
lic; 

• The interface between the Steering Committee 
and the MTA; 

• Educating the policy makers and implementers 
to the problems of the limousine industry; 

• Reducing the expenditure of tax dollars by 
using more private carriers; 

• Lack of understanding of the issues facing 
private companies by the policy makers ; 

• Enforcement of the rules and regulations that 
are currently in exis tenc e a t O'Hare Airport; and 

• The need to operate by the dictates of a few 
government planners who do not really know what the 
issues or industries are all about. 
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In December 1983, the first issue of a newsletter 
entitled Transit Dispatch was published by CATS staff 
after review by the Steering Committee. The first 
issue and later ones present three types of articles: 
reports on the meetings and other actions of the 
Steering Committee; articles on issues of general 
interest to the private operators, such as explana­
tions of the structure and purpose of the various 
public agencies or current legislation; and an­
nouncements of specific public transportation con­
tracts that are up for bid or that are being con­
sidered for future letting. 

Following its initial meeting, the Steering Com­
mittee has met on a monthly basis. Much of the agenda 
is informational. In the s umme r of 1984, the issue 
of private-operator representation on the PC was re­
newed. The reorganization of the RTA required that 
the membership of the PC be reviewed. This review 
offered an opportunity for reconsideration of a PC 
seat for the private operators. Sever a l changes in 
the PC membership were made as a resul t of this re­
view. First, the Suburban Bus Division of the RT~ 

(Pace) t ook over the s eat previously held by the 
suburban bus operators (mos t of whom had been taken 
over by the public sector). Second, the Commuter Rail 
Division (METRA) assumed the seat that had been held 
by the commuter railroads, Third, the Class I rail­
roads, which retain ownership of the right-of-way 
used by METRA carriers, were allocated a seat. 
Finally, the pr i vate transpor ta tion prov i ders re­
ceived a seat on both the PC and the WPC, which in­
cluded full voting privileges. 

Although the PC coul d not implement these changes 
until its December meet ing, the Steering Committee 
drew up a slate of r epresentatives for both the PC 
and the WPC. The Steering Committee chose represen­
tatives who were familiar with CATS and the planning 
proce1111 in order Lu L t!duce the need for an educa­
tiona l per i od. It was recommended by the Steering 
Committee that the repreaentative11 be capable of 
putting aside the interests of their own firms and 
their specific industry (e.g., taxi, livery) in 
favor of the general interests of the private sector. 

The slate chosen by the steering Committee was 
presented at the semi-annual meeting of the Private 
Providers Committee held in November 1984. One 
operator objected that Chicago taxi drivers were not 
represented, indicating that at least some of the 
operators still had a sectarian attitude toward the 
private sector representation. It was pointed out 
that several drivers had been invited to participate 
011 the Steering Committee, but none had responded. 
The slate was accepted by acclamation. The taxi 
drivers' groups were again invited to' participate on 
the Steering Committee. Since that meeting, there 
has generally been more active participation by this 
segment of the private sector. 

In December 1984, the pr iv ate provider represen­
tatives assumed their positions on the respective 
committees. Reporting back to the Steering Committee, 
they noted the complexity of the issues being dis­
cussed and that the planning process covered a 
bro11ue i: i:ange of issues than was initially perceived. 

In the spring of 1985, several changes were made 
to the structure of the Private Providers Committee 
and the Steering Committee. Initially, CATS staff 
had acted as chair and guided the development of the 
Steering Committee. Al though much progi:ess had been 
made, the CATS representative suggested that this 
organization was inappropriate, and the committee 
agi:eed. A chair and co-chair were elected from the 
operators, and a fixed schedule of monthly meetings 
was es tablished. It was felt that this would 
strengthen recognition of the committee as a legiti­
mate part of the planning process and provide a focal 
point for private repi:esentation within the industry. 
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SOME EARLY OUTCOMES OF PRIVATE INVOLVEMENT 

The development of private participation in the 
planning process has been gradual, while the benefits 
of such participation are most likely to occur sev­
eral years hence. Thus, a discussion of outcomes at 
this stage is preliminary. The major benefit has been 
that of educating both the public and private sectors 
about each other. More specific outcomes have been 
the provision of a forum for the operators to express 
their concerns, further organization of the private 
sector, and the expansion of private contracting op­
tions. These are briefly discussed. 

The meetings of the private operators through the 
Private Providers Committee and the Steering Commit­
tee have provided an opportunity for a wide range of 
participants to discuss issues of broad interest. 
Many of these issues are c omplex and often difficult 
to identify, One product of the meetings has been a 
concerted effort by the private operators, with sup­
port from the CATS staff, to have a voice in the 
decisions concerning ground traffic at O'Hare Air­
port. 

In May 1984, the Chicago Department of Aviation 
(DOA) developed a ground plan and a related city or­
dinance for the airport. Although the Chicago City 
Council held public hearings on the plan and the 
ordinance, the operators believed that their input 
had not been seriously considered or used by the 
planners in developing the program . The private 
transportation operators, part icularly the liveries, 
felt that the DOA did not understand the problems of 
ground access and was ignoring the expertise and 
needs of the carriers. Interestingly, these accusa­
tions are similar to those made previously against 
the regional transportation planning agencies. 
Through the forum provided by the Pr iv ate Providers 
Committee, discussions involving operators (many of 
whom operate competing modes at the airport) were 
undertaken on a neutral ground. 

As the private providers were struggling to have 
a collective voice on the airport issue, a new Com­
missioner of Aviation was appointed. The new Commis­
sioner had been a member of the CATS PC and was 
familiar with the committee planning process. One of 
his first actions was to establish a task force of 
all city departments and other interested individuals 
involved in ground transportation at the airport. 
This task force has worked closely with the Steering 
Committee and has been receptive to the private 
operators' concerns. 

The second outcome of private sector participation 
in the planning process is the continuing organiza­
tion of the private operators. As the private sector 
representatives attend PC meetings, they become more 
aware of the complexity of the issues being addressed 
and the need for specialized knowledge if they are 
to have meaningful involvement in setting policy and 
contributing to the plans being considered, Because 
of the time required to attend the requisite meet­
ings, it is costly for any single company to par­
ticipate in the planning process. Therefore, in 
November 1984, MTA presented a proposal to the UWP 
Committee to be funded by the region's UWP. Initial­
ly, this proposal called for public funding of staff 
for the MTA. The MTA felt that support for a staff 
person would allow better participation. As stated 
by a representative of MTA, the intent of the pro­
posal was to ensure private input and guarantee co­
ordination. 

The MTA request for UWP funding resulted in con­
siderable discussion about the use of public funds 
to support a private organization. Although the UWP 
Committee declined to provide funds, they did recog­
nize the problem faced by the MTA. The CATS staff, 
at the direction of the Steering Committee, developed 
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a cooperative project proposal to provide public 
funds to support private sector participation. After 
considerable negotiation among CATS, MTA, and the 
public agencies, a final proposal was prepared and 
submitted to the WPC and the PC in June 1985 for 
their endorsement (.!Q_). Following its acceptance by 
the PC, the proposal was submitted to UMTA for fund­
ing. Administrator Stanley announced funding for the 
"Private Initiatives" project at a July 1985 press 
conference in Chicago. For the first time, public 
funds would be used to support pr iv ate sector in­
volvement in the planning process. The project em­
phasized coordination of private involvement and also 
funded three technical studies aimed at developing 
and evaluating opportunities for increased use of 
private carriers to operate transit services. 

The third outcome is the expansion of service 
contracting. Although it is not clear if the publ i c 
transportation agencies are contracting for more 
service than they would have without the private 
sector participating in the process, it is clear that 
more carriers are being informed of such opportuni­
ties. At an early meeting of the Private Providers 
Committee, the chairman of the Suburban Bus Board 
(the policy board of Pace) expressed interest in 
developing innovative ways to meet the pressures 
created by reduced federal operating subsidies and 
encouraged the pr iv ate operators to present to the 
board any ideas they had concerning suburban trans­
portation alternatives. In addition, a CTA represen­
tative informed the operators of CTA's interest in 
contracting with private operators for the CTA' s $4 
million special service program for the disabled. 
Interested operators were requested to contact the 
CTA. As noted, the CTA ultimately did select four 
private contractors to operate this service. Clearly, 
these actions suggest an increased role for the pri­
vate operators in the future. 

There are, of course, many other emerging issues 
that will require the planners, operators (public 
and private), funders, and decision makers to work 
together. With the ex i stence and actions of the Pri­
vate Providers Committee and associations, the pr i­
v ate sector is assured that it will have serious, as 
opposed to token, input to the issues and influence 
on the decisions affecting it. 

ISSUES RAISED BY PRIVATE SECTOR 
PARTICIPATION IN THE PROCESS 

There are several issues concerning the involvement 
of the private sector in the public planning process 
that have yet to be resolved. This section contains 
a review of some of these issues, which will be re­
solved gradually as the process evolves. 

The most basic of these issues is the nature that 
private sector involvement should take. Few people 
would object to the private operators acting in an 
advisory role to inform the public transportation 
planners and providers of their needs and capabili­
ties. An advisory role, however, frequently means 
limited participation in the decision-making process. 

On the other hand, many people object to the pri­
vate operators being in a policy-making or decision­
making role. The representatives of the public agen­
cies in decision-making positions on the PC and other 
MPO committees are either elected officials, appoin­
tees of elected officials, or the staff of appoin­
tees. The goal of these officials is to serve the 
public good. In contrast, the goal of the priva t e 
representatives on these committees has not been 
clearly stated. Are they to represent only the 
interests of the private transportation operators, 
or are they to represent the interests of the public 
from the perspective of the private operators? 
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Another issue is the appropriate organizational 
structure for representing the pr iv ate sector. As 
noted, these private transportation companies vary 
in many ways. There are school and charter bus com­
panies, taxi companies, limousine companies, and 
several types of paratransit companies, all of which 
have differing problems and interests. Even within a 
particular mode, there are many different groups with 
opposing views. For instance, within the taxi indus­
try, there are taxi companies, taxi associations, 
owner-operators, and labor organizations. Geographic 
differences are also important. For example, taxi 
regulations are set by the individual municipalities, 
sometimes causing conflict between the Chicago and 
suburban taxi and limousine operators over markets. 

Finding a means to achieve a balanced representa­
tion of these interests and ensuring fair and con­
tinuous representation of all the operators is a 
difficult task. In many ways, the involvement of the 
firms and operators parallels the political involve­
ment of the American electorate. Some companies are 
always concerned; some are concerned only at certain 
times; others are not concerned at all. The reasons 
motivating pr iv ate sector concerns also vary. There 
are some who see this process as a way of capturing 
new or expanded markets through increased involve­
ment; others who have a particular complaint about 
government regulations and encroachments on their 
markets; and the altruists who want to help public 
sector planners develop a better transportation sys­
tem. 

There are also problems of time and size. Attend­
ing the many meetings required to coordinate trans­
portation planning in a large metropolitan region is 
time consuming. Business people tend to have tight 
schedules, particularly owners of small firms who 
tend to have little time to attend meetings. Thus, 
the large tirm with an owner or manager who has the 
time may have a disproportionate voice in the pro­
cel!ls. Thi!! was a major concei:11 of CATS when setting 
up the Private Providers Committee. On the other 
hand, MTA feels that the Private Providers Committee 
is, to some extent, redundant. From their point of 
view, the MTA may provide a more orderly and con­
tinuous representation of the private sector. In 
spite of these early differences, the MTA has con­
tinued to work closely with the Private Providers 
Committee and the CATS staff to the benefit of all 
the operators and the public planning process. 

A public official who had worked with the private 
sector before either the MTA or the Private Providers 
Committee was established reported the difficulties 
in reaching a consenl!UI! among the various companies. 
The small firms would attend some of the meetings, 
perhaps taking strong stands on an issue, but then 
either they would stop attending or, at the last 
minute, withdraw their support for an action on which 
it had taken months to reach agreement. An organiza­
tion such as the MTA provides a forum for the devel­
opment of consensus or compromise where the various 
degrees of financial responsibility are given some 
weight. However, the current MTA membership is a 
small fraction of all the private firms in the re­
gion, and it is mostly biased toward the largest 
firms. It should be pointed out, though, that the 
most enthusiastic private operators are members of 
the MTA. Most of the seats on the CATS committees 
are held by MTA members. Thus, although MTA is not 
the official organization representing the private 
sector in the MPO planning process, it is perhaps 
the de facto representative. 

A closely related issue is funding. CATS has spent 
a large amount of staff time in organizing committees 
to represent the private sector. To keep the small 
and less-involved firms informed, it publishes a 
quarterly newsletter and frequent bulletins that add 
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to the cost. A simple, low-cost alternative would be 
to accept the first volunteer to represent the pri­
vate sector in the process. But, as previously dis­
cussed, this approach would not provide balanced or 
equitable representation. 

The funding issue also raises questions as to the 
appropriateness of using public funds to support 
private sector involvement in the process. In the 
formative stages of the region's planning process, 
the private operators paid dues to support their 
participation. However, with the availability of 
Section B planning funds, this policy has been re­
laxed. Obviously, the CATS' current involvement with, 
and staff support to, the private carriers is paid 
for from public planning funds. With the approval of 
the Private Initiatives proposal, some public monies 
will now be devoted to supporting private sector 
participation in the process. 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

The northeastern Illinois region has taken the lead 
in private sector participation in the transportation 
planning process. From the experience in this region, 
it is clear that developing a process for involving 
the private sector is not simple nor can it be done 
overnight. Attitudes of both the public officials 
and the private sector need to change. There has been 
a basic mistrust on both sides that is gradually 
dissipating. As noted earlier, decisions on the ap­
propriate role and representation of the private 
operators must be made. 

In the Chicago region, the ice has been broken. 
Because the members of the public sector have met 
the individual private operators and found them to 
be conscientious and reputable business people, they 
have developed a greater respect for them and a bet­
ter understanding of their problems. Although some 
public otticials are still not receptive to private 
sector involvement, this is slowly changing. Simi­
larly, the pr iv ate sector representatives partici­
pating through the MTA or on the Pr iv ate Providers 
Committee have begun to understand the public plan­
ning process. They have seen that the need for co­
ordination and cooperation among many agencies re­
quires a slower and more deliberate decision-making 
process than exists in their private business nego­
tiations. They also have come to realize that par­
ticipation in the process will not resolve all their 
problems. Conflicts over the appropriate actions (for 
instance, whether a particular service segment should 
be operated uy a public agency or private firm) will 
continue. However, the ability of the PC to make 
these decisions based on the maximum information 
about the capabilities and needs of both sectors has 
increased substantially. The results of the technical 
studies to be done as part of the demonstration 
project should provide more information on the bene­
fits and difficulties of private sector participation 
in specific planning projects. 

The experiences in this region suggest the fol­
lowing recommendations for MPOs in other regions that 
are attempting to involve the private transportation 
operators in the planning process: 

1. The MPO should form a committee of private 
operators as an advisory group to the MPO. Membership 
on the committee should be open to all private 
operators. Initially, the committee will act as an 
educational forum. The private operators will learn 
about the planning process and the public transpor­
tation agencies. The public agencies will learn that 
the private operators have legitimate concerns and 
that they can provide capabilities and resources to 
assist them in providing service. To this end, rep-
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resentatives of public agencies should attend the 
meetings of the conunittee. 

2. Task forces should be established to resolve 
specific transportation issues of interest to the 
private operators. The task forces should report to 
the private operators conunittee as well as the MPO 
on their deliberations or progress. 

3. The MPO should consider providing support 
staff and resources to organize the pr iv ate opera­
tors. To ensure serious conunitment from both sides, 
the private sector should be required to match public 
sector funding after an initial start-up period. 

4. After the private operators have become in­
formed concerning the planning process and issues, 
the MPO should consider giving them a voice in the 
process. This voice should be at a policy level 
directly involved in the decision-making process in 
addition to the advisory level. 

The private operators should also take an active role 
in developing participation in the process. To this 
end, they should (a) establish a region-wide industry 
association of all private operators that will focus 
on public and private interaction and (b) educate 
themselves on the public planning process, including 
the public officials and agencies responsible for 
planning and operating transportation, the specific 
functions of the agencies, the coordination and 
funding roles of each agency, and the goals and 
values behind the public process. 

There is still a long way to go to reach a fully 
developed participatory process in Illinois as well 
as elsewhere. However, the time and effort devoted to 
that end should r.esult in a more efficient and effec­
tive transportation system. This improved system will 
benefit the private sector transportation operators, 
the public transportation agencies, and the general 
public. 
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